

MANAGEMENT DISCUSSION & ANALYSIS

FOR THE THREE AND SIX MONTHS ENDED JUNE 30, 2020



Effective Date

This MD&A is prepared as of August 27, 2020. It contains certain forward-looking statements that involve known and unknown risks and uncertainties which are beyond the control of the Company. Readers should read the sections of this MD&A entitled "Risk Factors" and "Forward Looking Information". This MD&A should be read in conjunction with the unaudited condensed interim consolidated financial statements for the three and six months ended June 30, 2020 as well as the audited financial statements of the Company for the year ended December 31, 2019. The unaudited condensed interim consolidated financial statements for the period ended June 30, 2020 have been prepared in compliance with International Accounting Standard 34, Interim Financial Reporting. The policies applied in the unaudited condensed interim consolidated financial statements are based on International Financial Reporting Standards ("IFRS"), as issued by the International Accounting Standards Board.

Management is responsible for the preparation of the financial statements and this MD&A. All dollar figures in this MD&A are expressed in United States dollars, unless stated otherwise.

Table of Contents

Effective Date	2
Table of Contents	2
Description of Business	3
Highlights for the Three and Six Month Periods Ended June 30, 2020	3
COVID-19 Pandemic	
Outlook	6
Asset Portfolio	
Summary of Quarterly Results	8
Liquidity and Capital Resources	10
Off-Balance Sheet Arrangements	
Commitments and Contingencies	11
Related Party Transactions	11
Changes in Accounting Policies	12
New Accounting Policies	12
Outstanding Share Data	
Financial instruments	
Risks and Uncertainties	16
Forward-Looking Information	21

Description of Business

Vox Royalty Corp. ("Vox" or the "Company") is a mining royalty and streaming company focused on precious metals. Vox seeks to acquire gold, silver and other precious metal purchase agreements ("Stream") and royalties from companies that have development stage assets, advanced stage development projects or operating mines. In return for making an upfront payment to acquire a Stream or royalty, Vox receives the right to purchase, at a fixed price per unit, a percentage of a mine's production for the life of the mine, in the case of a Stream, or a portion of revenue generated from the mine, in the case of a royalty.

Vox holds a portfolio of 41 royalties and streaming assets and 1 royalty option. Vox's interests span eight jurisdictions, including Australia, Canada, Peru, Brazil, Mexico, the United States, Madagascar and Nigeria. Vox has been the fastest growing royalty and streaming acquisition company since January 2019, announcing 16 separate royalty transactions. Further information on Vox can be found at www.voxroyalty.com.

Vox operates a unique business model within the royalty and streaming space which offers the Company a competitive advantage. Of these competitive advantages, some are inherent to Vox's business model, such as the diverse approach to commodities over which the Company acquires royalties providing it with a broader pipeline of opportunities with which it can act on. Other competitive advances have been strategically built since the Company's formation, including Vox's acquisition of the Mineral Royalties Online ("MRO") royalty database, which is a proprietary database of over 7,000 royalties globally, and it is not commercially available to the Company's competitors.

Highlights for the Three and Six Month Periods Ended June 30, 2020

Qualifying Transaction & Concurrent Financing

On May 19, 2020, the Company completed the reverse take-over transaction between Vox (formerly AIM3 Ventures Inc.), SilverStream SEZC ("SilverStream") and AIM3 Merger Sub Cayman Ltd. ("AIM3 SubCo"). In connection with the completion of the Qualifying Transaction:

- SilverStream completed its merger with AIM3 SubCo pursuant to the *Companies Law* (2020 Revision) of the Cayman Islands, representing the three-cornered amalgamation comprising part of the Qualifying Transaction;
- the Company changed its name from AIM3 Ventures Inc. to Vox Royalty Corp. and the Company's stock symbol was changed to "VOX"; and
- all of the ordinary shares and ordinary share purchase warrants of SilverStream, including the ordinary shares and ordinary share purchase warrants issued on conversion of the Subscription Receipts, the ordinary shares issued in consideration for the purchase of the royalties and the ordinary shares issued in settlement and satisfaction of the convertible notes, have been exchanged for common shares and common share purchase warrants of Vox.

On May 7, 2020, the Company completed a brokered and non-brokered private placement for aggregate proceeds of C\$13,738,083 (\$9,749,918) ("Financing").

In aggregate, 4,579,361 units were issued under the Financing, at a price of C\$3.00 (\$2.13) per unit. Each unit consisted of one common share of the Company and one-half of one share purchase warrant.

Officers and senior management members of the Company subscribed for 122,374 subscription receipts as part of the Financing, for gross proceeds of C\$367,122 (\$260,546).

Each whole warrant will be exercisable to acquire one common share at a price of C\$4.50 for a period of 2 years. If, at any time during this period, the closing price of the common shares exceeds C\$4.00 for 15 consecutive trading days, the Company will immediately purchase for cancellation all the then outstanding warrants at a fixed price of C\$1.00 per warrant.

Royalty Acquisitions

During the first half of 2020, the Company completed the acquisition of 29 royalties, which are summarized as follows:

- On March 31, 2020, SilverStream entered into a royalty sale and purchase agreement with Vox Royalty Australia Pty Ltd. ("Vox Australia") and Nuheara Limited ("Nuheara") to purchase one royalty, pursuant to which Vox Australia agreed to purchase from Nuheara certain royalties for an aggregate purchase price of \$200,000 (the "Nuheara Purchase Price"). The Nuheara Purchase Price comprised: (i) the payment by Vox Australia to Nuheara of an amount in immediately available funds equal to \$100,000; and (ii) the issuance by the Company to Nuheara of \$100,000 of common shares upon the completion of the RTO, each such common share having a deemed issuance price equal to the concurrent financing. On May 15, 2020, the Company made the cash payment of \$100,000 and issued 46,910 common shares to complete the acquisition of the royalties.

- On April 6, 2020, SilverStream entered into a royalty sale and purchase agreement with Vox Australia and Metalicity Limited ("Metalicity") to purchase 3 royalties, pursuant to which Vox Australia agreed to purchase from Metalicity certain royalties for an aggregate purchase price of A\$200,000 (\$128,294), payable in cash. The cash payment was made on May 15, 2020 and the acquisition of the royalties was completed.
- On April 14, 2020, SilverStream entered into a royalty sale and purchase agreement with Vox Australia and Jindalee Resources Limited ("Jindalee") to purchase 6 royalties, pursuant to which Vox Australia agreed to purchase from Jindalee certain royalties for an aggregate purchase price of A\$500,000 (\$322,061) (the "Jindalee Purchase Price"). The Jindalee Purchase Price comprised: (i) the payment by Vox Australia to Jindalee of an amount in immediately available funds equal to A\$250,000 (\$160,368); and (ii) the issuance by the Company to Jindalee of A\$250,000 (\$161,393) of common shares upon the completion of the RTO, each such common share having a deemed issuance price equal to a 10% discount to the price of the private placement. On May 15, 2020, the Company made the cash payment of A\$250,000 (\$160,368) and issued 84,278 common shares to complete the acquisition of the royalties.
- On April 21, 2020, SilverStream entered into a royalty sale and purchase agreement with Vox Australia and Vonex Limited ("Vonex") to purchase 1 royalty, pursuant to which Vox Australia agreed to purchase from Vonex a certain royalty for an aggregate purchase price of A\$2,500,000, payable in cash at certain intervals. The first installment of A\$1,750,000 (\$1,122,573) was paid on May 15, 2020. The remaining installments are performance based milestones. With the payment made on May 15, 2020, the acquisition of the royalty was completed.
- On April 23, 2020, SilverStream entered into a royalty sale and purchase agreement with Vox Australia and Element 25 Limited ("Element") to purchase 4 royalties, pursuant to which Vox Australia agreed to purchase from Element certain royalties for an aggregate purchase price of A\$500,000 (\$323,385) (the "Element Purchase Price"). On May 15, 2020, the Company issued 151,700 common shares to complete the acquisition of the royalties. The Element Purchase Price was reduced by A\$200,000 (\$129,354) for a ROFR that was exercised on one of the royalties purchased from Element.
- On April 29, 2020, SilverStream entered into a royalty sale and purchase agreement with Vox Australia, Sipa Resources Limited ("Sipa") and certain subsidiaries of Sipa (together with Sipa, the "Sipa Sellers") to purchase 7 royalties, pursuant to which Vox Australia agreed to purchase from the Sipa Sellers certain royalties for an aggregate purchase price of A\$2,250,000 (\$1,449,933) (the "Sipa Purchase Price"). The Sipa Purchase Price comprised: (i) the payment by Vox Australia to the Sipa Sellers of an amount in immediately available funds equal to A\$1,000,000 (\$641,470); and (ii) the issuance by the Company to the Sipa Sellers of A\$1,250,000 (\$808,463) of common shares at a deemed issuance price equal to the listing price of the private placement. On May 15, 2020, the Company made the cash payment of A\$1,000,000 (\$641,470) and issued 379,250 common shares to complete the acquisition of the royalties.
- On April 29, 2020, SilverStream entered into a royalty sale and purchase agreement with Vox Australia, Ochre Group Holdings Limited ("Ochre"), Enrizen Capital Pty Ltd., Enrizen Accounting Pty Ltd., Enrizen Pty Ltd., Enrizen Lawyers Pty Ltd. and Enable Finance Pty Ltd. to purchase 2 royalties, pursuant to which Vox Australia agreed to purchase from the sellers certain royalties for an aggregate purchase price of \$1,000,000 (the "Bowdens Purchase Price"). The Bowdens Purchase Price comprised: (i) the issuance by SilverStream to the sellers of a convertible note (the "Bowdens Note"), such Bowdens Note being automatically convertible, upon the completion of the Qualifying Transaction, into common shares at a 15% discount to the price of the private placement; and (ii) the issuance of 200,000 warrants, each warrant entitling the holder thereof to purchase one common share at a price of C\$3.00 at anytime on or before April 28, 2022. On April 29, 2020, the warrants were issued and on May 15, 2020, the Company issued 556,863 common shares to complete the acquisition of the royalties and settle the Bowdens Note.
- On May 1, 2020, SilverStream entered into a royalty sale and purchase agreement with Vox Australia and Jervois Mining Limited ("Jervois") to purchase 2 royalties, pursuant to which Vox Australia agreed to purchase from Jervois certain royalties for an aggregate purchase price of A\$200,000 (\$129,354) (the "Jervois Purchase Price"). On May 15, 2020, the Company issued 60,680 common shares to complete the acquisition of the royalties.
- On May 27, 2020, SilverStream entered into a royalties sale and purchase agreement with Vox Australia and Kingston Resources Limited ("Kingston") to purchase 1 royalty, pursuant to which Vox Australia agreed to purchase from Kingston a certain royalty for an aggregate purchase price of A\$650,000 (\$446,720) (the "Kingston Purchase Price"). The Kingston Purchase Price comprised: (i) the payment by Vox Australia to Kingston of an amount in immediately available funds equal to A\$350,000 (\$240,695); and (ii) the issuance by the Company to Kingston of A\$300,000 (\$206,025) of common shares. On June 30, 2020, the Company made the cash payment of A\$350,000 and subsequent to June 30, 2020, issued 89,706 common shares to complete the acquisition of the royalty.
- On June 29, 2020, SilverStream entered into a royalties sale and purchase agreement with Vox Australia and RPM Automotive Group Limited ("RPM") to purchase 1 royalty, pursuant to which Vox Australia agreed to purchase from RPM a certain royalty for an aggregate purchase price of A\$750,000 (\$515,063) (the "RPM Purchase Price"). The RPM Purchase Price comprised: (i) the payment by Vox Australia to Kingston of an amount in immediately available funds equal to A\$400,000 (\$274,700); and (ii) the issuance by the Company to RPM of A\$350,000 (\$240,363) of common shares. The cash payment and share issuance were completed subsequent to June 30, 2020.

4

- On August 21, 2020, SilverStream entered into a royalty sale and purchase agreement with an Ottawa-based corporation ("Brauna Vendor"), pursuant to which SilverStream agreed to purchase from the Brauna Vendor a certain royalty for an aggregate purchase price of C\$330,000 (the "Brauna Purchase Price"). The Brauna Purchase Price comprised: (i) the payment by SilverStream to the Brauna Vendor of an amount in immediately available funds equal to C\$165,000; and (ii) this issuance by the Company to the Brauna Vendor of C\$165,000 of common shares of the Company. The Brauna Purchase Price will be made upon all conditions of the royalties sale and purchase agreement being satisfied.
- On August 24, 2020, SilverStream entered into a royalty sale and purchase agreement with Ratel Group Limited ("Ratel"), pursuant to which SilverStream agreed to purchase from Ratel a certain royalty for an aggregate purchase price of C\$900,000, payable in cash, upon all conditions of the royalties sale and purchase agreement being satisfied.

MRO Database Acquisition

On March 25, 2020, SilverStream entered into a preliminary purchase agreement to acquire the MRO royalty database and a royalty. The fair value of \$1,985,394, payable in common shares of the Company upon the completion of the RTO, each such common share having a deemed issuance price equal to the private placement. On May 15, 2020, the Company issued 985,110 common shares to complete the acquisition of the MRO royalty database and Volga royalty.

The acquisition of the MRO database includes a proprietary database of over 7,000 global royalties. The acquisition of the MRO database provides Vox with the first-mover advantage to execute non-brokered royalty deals, which the majority of the 2019 and 2020 deals to date have been completed on this basis.

Development of Royalty Assets

During the first half of 2020, the Company's operating partners continued to explore, develop and expand the Company's royalty assets. The key development news flow for the first half of 2020 is summarized as follows:

- On April 14, 2020, Alt Resources Limited lodged the Tim's Find mine plan for approval by the Department of Mines Industry Regulation and Safety in preparation for future planned mining activity at the Mt Ida gold project.
- On May 21, 2020, Venturex Resources Limited ("Venturex") announced the receipt of environmental approval for the Sulphur Springs Copper-Zinc Project granted by the Western Australian Minister for Environment. This approval will enable regulatory authorities to issue required secondary permits, according to Venturex. The approval represents the conclusion of a comprehensive and rigorous environmental assessment process initiated in late 2016.
- On May 25, 2020, Silver Mines Limited announced that they had lodged the Development Application (DA) and Environmental Impact Statement (EIS) for the proposed development of the Bowdens Silver Project to the New South Wales Department of Planning, Industry and Environment. The next steps for the Bowdens permitting process are the approval of the DA by the Minister for Planning & Public Spaces of New South Wales and completion of public exhibition of the EIS.
- On June 23, 2020, Kalamazoo Resources Limited (Kalamazoo) announced that they had acquired the 1.65Moz Ashburton gold project from Northern Star Resources. Kalamazoo's stated project strategy for Ashburton is "to make new discoveries, substantially increase the 1.65Moz oxide and sulphide gold resource, and advance project development plans".

Subsequent to the end of the first half of 2020, the following key development news flow was released:

- On July 9, 2020, Black Cat Syndicate announced the receipt of full permitting approval of the Stage 1 Open Pit at the Myhree Deposit, which is expected to be the first stage of open pit mining at the Bulong project.
- On July 10, 2020, Alt Resources Limited released the Pre-Feasibility Study (PFS) and Maiden Ore Reserves for the Mt Ida and Bottle Creek Gold Project. According to Alt Resources, the PFS confirms the technical and financial viability of a 750ktpa mining and gold processing plant at Mt Ida and Bottle Creek.
- On July 23, 2020, Mineral Resources Limited announced in their quarterly activities report that "The primary focus for the quarter was the Deception pit at Koolyanobbing. Stage 3 cut back and waste stripping have progressed well and mining of ore from Stage 2 is on schedule." Based on satellite imagery, the Stage 3 cut back at the Deception Pit is progressing northward further onto the Company's royalty tenement M77/1258. The Company expects Stage 3 ore mining commencement to increase the proportion of royalty linked production at the Deception Pit.
- On August 10, 2020, Karora Resources Inc. announced in their quarterly results that mining had commenced at the Hidden Secret deposit which is part of the Higginsville Gold Operations and located on tenements associated with the Company's Dry Creek royalty.

- On August 19, 2020, Jangada Mines plc released an initial National Instrument 43-101 compliant resource for the Pitombeiras Vanadium project in Brazil. Jangada also stated that they plan to release a Preliminary Economic Assessment (PEA) on the Pitombeiras project in Q1 2021.

COVID-19 Pandemic

The current COVID-19 (coronavirus) global health pandemic is significantly impacting the global economy and commodity and financial markets. The full extent and impact of the COVID-19 pandemic is unknown and to date has included extreme volatility in financial markets, a slowdown in economic activity, extreme volatility in commodity prices and has raised the prospect of an extended global recession. As well, as efforts are undertaken to slow the spread of the COVID-19 pandemic, the operation and development of mining projects have been impacted. To date, a number of mining projects have been suspended globally as cases of COVID-19 have been confirmed, for precautionary purposes or as governments have declared a state of emergency or taken other actions. If the operation or development of one or more of the properties in which the Company holds a royalty, stream or other interest and from which it receives or expects to receive significant revenue is suspended and remains suspended, it may have a material adverse impact on the Company's profitability, results of operations, financial condition and the trading price of the Company's securities. The broader impact of the COVID-19 pandemic on investors, businesses, the global economy or financial and commodity markets may also have a material adverse impact on the Company's profitability, results of operations, financial condition and the trading price of the Company's securities. As at June 30, 2020, the Company has not recorded any adjustments related to the COVID-19 pandemic.

Outlook

The Company expects to continue its industry-leading rate of royalty acquisitions in Q3 2020, with a focus on precious royalties and near-term producing assets. The Company's preference of acquiring existing royalties – particularly portfolios of existing royalties will continue.

In Q3 2020, the Company expects the following organic news flow from operating partners:

- Dry Creek Gold receipt of first royalty revenue and results from the ongoing 45,000 50,000m drilling program for 2020 being conducted by Karora Resources Inc across their Higginsville and Beta Hunt operations.
- Bulong Gold release of the Myhree feasibility study and submission of the Myhree Stage 2 Mining Proposal, which includes satellite pits at Boundary and Queen Margaret, by Black Cat Syndicate.
- Bowdens Silver— New South Wales government feedback from the Minister for Planning and Public Spaces on the Bowdens Development Application and public comment on EIS (both lodged May 25, 2020) and results of a 10,000m regional drilling campaign in Q3 and Q4 (as disclosed on 28 July 2020).
- Kookynie (Melita) drilling results from Genesis Minerals Ltd and its major 25,000m drilling program that commenced on July 23, 2020.
- Kookynie (Consolidated Gold) drilling results from Metalicity Ltd and its 5,000m drilling program that commenced on July 21, 2020.
- Pedra Branca drilling results from Valore Metals and its 3,000m phase 1 drilling program.
- Holleton drilling results from Ramelius Resources and its 2,500m drilling program from.

In the December 2020 quarter, the Company expects the following organic news flow from operating partners:

- Segilola construction progress and revised guidance on first production timing, which is currently expected in Q2 2021 based on a Construction Update from Thor Explorations Ltd on August 10, 2020.
- Dry Creek Gold Karora Resources Inc. releasing a resource update for the Higginsville Gold Operations, which is expected to include the Mousehollow and Hidden Secret royalty linked deposits.
- Ashburton Gold drilling results from Kalamazoo Resources Ltd and its Q4 drilling program, being the first major drilling program at the Ashburton gold project since 2015.
- Sulphur Springs permitting update on final secondary approvals and drilling results from regional targets from Venturex Resources.
- Pedra Branca drilling results from ValOre Metals and its 3,000m phase 2 drilling program.

Asset Portfolio

The Company currently holds the following assets:

- existing royalties and streams on 38 projects;
- conditional royalties on 3 projects; and
- an option to acquire a royalty on one project.

Asset	Royalty Interest	Commodity	Jurisdiction	Stage	Operator
Dry Creek	A\$0.79/gram gold ore milled ¹	Gold	Australia	Producing	Karora Resources
Segilola (to be acquired)	1.5% NSR (subject to \$3.5M cap)	Gold	Nigeria	Development (Construction)	Thor Explorations Ltd.
Mt Ida	1.5% net smelter royalty (>10Koz Au production)	Gold	Australia	Pre-production	Alt Resources
Bulong (to be acquired)	1.0% net smelter royalty	Gold	Australia	Exploration	Black Cat Syndicate Limited
Ashburton	1.75% gross royalty revenue (>250K oz cumulative gold production)	Gold	Australia	Exploration	Kalamazoo Resources
Kelly Well	10% free carry (converts to 1% net smelter royalty)	Gold	Australia	Exploration	Dacian Gold
New Bore	10% free carry (converts to 1% net smelter royalty)	Gold	Australia	Exploration	Dacian Gold
Millrose	1.0% gross revenue royalty	Gold	Australia	Exploration	Jindalee Resources
Kookynie (Melita)	A\$1/t ore production royalty (>650Kt production)	Gold	Australia	Exploration	Genesis Minerals Ltd
Kookynie (Consolidated Gold)	A\$1/t ore production royalty (with gold grade escalator ²)	Gold	Australia	Exploration	Metalicity Limited
Green Dam	2.0% net smelter royalty	Gold	Australia	Exploration	St. Barbara Limited
Holleton	1.0% net smelter royalty	Gold	Australia	Exploration	Ramelius Resources Limited
Yamarna	A\$7.50/oz discovery payment	Gold	Australia	Exploration	Gold Road Resources
West Kundana	Sliding scale 1.5% to 2.5% net smelter royalty	Gold	Australia	Exploration	Northern Star Resources and Tribute Resources
British King	1.5% NSR on the first 10,000 oz and 5.25% stream thereafter	Gold	Australia	Development	BK Gold Mines
Torrecillas	2.0% net smelter royalty	Gold	Peru	Exploration	Titan Minerals
Merlin	0.75% gross royalty revenue (>250K oz cumulative gold production)	Gold	Australia	Exploration	Northern Star Resources
Forest Reefs	1.5% net smelter royalty	Gold and copper	Australia	Exploration	Newcrest Mining
Koolyanobbing	2.0% FOB revenue royalty (post A\$3M prepayment)	Iron Ore	Australia	Producing	Mineral Resources Ltd.
Brauna (to be acquired)	0.5% gross sales royalty	Diamonds	Brazil	Producing	Lipari Mineração Ltda.
Bowdens	0.85% gross revenue royalty	Silver-lead-zinc	Australia	Development (Feasibility)	Silver Mines Limited
Pedra Branca	1.0% Net smelter royalty	Nickel, copper, cobalt, PGM's, Chrome	Brazil	Exploration	ValOre Metals Corp.

¹ Royalty rate per gram of gold = A\$0.12 x (price of gold per gram at Perth Mint / A\$14) = A\$0.79/gram gold ore milled, as at 10 August 2020

 $^{^{2} \} Royalty = AUD\$1\ /\ Tonne\ (for\ each\ Ore\ Reserve\ with\ a\ gold\ grade <= 5g/t\ Au),\ for\ grades > 5g/t\ Au\ royalty = ((Ore\ grade\ per\ Tonne\ -5)\ X\ 0.5)\ +1)$

Asset	Royalty Interest	Commodity	Jurisdiction	Stage	Operator
Montana Assets Option	1.5% net smelter royalty	Copper, gold	USA	Exploration	Privately held
Mexico Assets	1.0% net smelter royalty	Lead, zinc silver	Mexico	Exploration	Privately held
Pitombeiras West	1.0% net smelter royalty	Vanadium, Titanium, Iron Ore	Brazil	Exploration	Jangada Mines
Graphmada	2.5% gross sales royalty (A\$5M cap or to 1 Jan 2029)	Graphite	Madagascar	Production (currently on care & maintenance)	Bass Metals Ltd.
Yellow Giant	Stream on 100% of silver produced	Silver-gold	Canada	Development (currently on care & maintenance)	MCC Canadian Gold Ventures
Barabolar Surrounds	1.0% gross revenue royalty	Silver-lead-zinc	Australia	Exploration	Silver Mines Limited
Yalbra	0.75% gross revenue royalty	Graphite	Australia	Exploration	Buxton Resources Limited
Greenbushes North	1.0% net smelter royalty	Lithium	Australia	Exploration	SQM (Sociedad Quimica y Minera de Chile)
Pilgangoora North	1.0% net smelter royalty	Lithium	Australia	Exploration	SQM (Sociedad Quimica y Minera de Chile)
Wodgina South	1.0% net smelter royalty	Lithium	Australia	Exploration	SQM (Sociedad Quimica y Minera de Chile)
Mt. Moss	1.5% net smelter royalty	Base metals and silver	Australia	Development (currently on care & maintenance)	Curtain Bros Qld
Alce	3.0% gross revenue royalty	Base metals	Peru	Exploration	Titan Minerals
Las Antas	2.0% gross revenue royalty	Base metals	Peru	Exploration	Titan Minerals
Volga	2.0% gross revenue royalty	Copper	Australia	Exploration	Novel Mining
Uley	1.5% gross royalty revenue	Graphite	Australia	Development (Feasibility)	Quantum Graphite
Sulphur Springs	A\$2/t ore production royalty (A\$3.7M royalty cap)	Copper, zinc	Australia	Development (Feasibility)	Venturex Resources
Kangaroo Caves	A\$2/t ore production royalty (40% interest)	Copper, zinc	Australia	Development (Feasibility)	Venturex Resources
Thaduna	1.0% net smelter royalty	Copper	Australia	Exploration	Sandfire Resources
Glen	0.2% FOB revenue royalty	Iron ore	Australia	Exploration	Sinosteel Midwest
Anthiby Well	0.25% gross revenue royalty	Iron ore	Australia	Exploration	Hancock Prospecting

Summary of Quarterly Results

The following table presents a summary of the Company's quarterly results of operations for each of its last eight quarters.

	Q2 2020	Q1 2020	Q4 2019	Q3 2019	Q2 2019	Q1 2019	Q4 2018	Q3 2018
	\$	\$	\$	\$	\$	\$	\$	\$
Revenues	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Gross profit	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Gross margin %	0%	0%	0%	0%	0%	0%	0%	0%
Operating expenses	2,623,941	217,345	346,567	188,632	469,184	185,692	323,103	273,959
Net income (loss)	(4,155,243)	(1,039,763)	(282,491)	(189,540)	(832,437)	63,181	(97,433)	(794,950)
Net income (loss) per share	(0.15)	(0.04)	(0.01)	(0.01)	(0.04)	0.01	(0.01)	(0.07)

Second Quarter Results

Operating results herein are discussed primarily with respect to the comparable quarter in the prior year. The "quarter" or "Q2 2020" refers to the three-month period ended June 30, 2020 and the "comparable quarter" or "Q2 2019" refers to the three-month period ended June 30, 2019.

Operating Expenses

Operating expenses for the quarter were \$2,623,941, up from \$469,184 in the comparative quarter. The increase in expenditures was primarily related to the following:

- increase in general and administration of \$81,446;
- increase in professional fees of \$113,684;
- increase in salaries and benefits of \$187,644, which is mainly a result of hiring 3 employees during the period;
- increase in share-based compensation of \$1,590,108; and
- increase in stream impairment of \$168,750.

Other income (expenses)

Other expenses for the quarter was \$1,531,302, up from \$363,253 in the comparable quarter. The increase in other expenses was primarily related to the following:

- reverse take-over acquisition costs during the quarter of \$1,506,051 vs. \$nil in comparable quarter;
- unrealized and realized gain on investments of \$105,775 for the guarter vs. loss of \$439,788 in Q2 2019;
- increase in other income of \$137,879; and
- increase in other expenses of \$345,440.

A summary of the activity is as follows:

- the Company completed the reverse take-over transaction. Included in the total costs for the quarter, is a non-cash charge of \$1,251,530, representing the excess of the fair value of the consideration paid over the identifiable assets acquired;
- an unrealized gain on investments during the period is a result of a strengthening of the A\$ to the US\$ during the period. The comparative quarter include the sale of Titan Minerals shares, which resulted in a realized loss of \$360,743 with the remainder being a result of a weakening of the A\$ to the US\$ during the comparative period;
- increase in other income was mainly a result of the strengthening of the C\$ to the US\$ during the period, which resulted in a significant gain on foreign exchanged related to the Company's cash on hand that is held in C\$; and
- increase in other expenses is mainly a non-cash charge related to derivative liabilities.

Net Loss

The net loss and comprehensive loss for the quarter was \$4,155,243 versus \$832,437 in the comparative period. On a per share basis, the net loss was \$0.15 for the quarter versus \$0.04 in the comparative quarter. The increase in loss occurred from the results of operations discussed above.

First Half 2020 Results

Operating results herein are discussed primarily with respect to the comparable period in the prior year. The "first half" or "1H2020" refers to the six-month period ended June 30, 2020 and the "comparable period" or "1H2019" refers to the six-month period ended June 30, 2019.

Operating Expenses

Operating expenses for the first half were \$2,841,286, up from \$654,876 in the comparative period. The increase in expenditures was primarily related to the following:

- increase in general and administration of \$90,629;
- increase in professional fees of \$64,501;
- increase in salaries and benefits of \$259,297, which is mainly a result of hiring 3 employees during the period;
- increase in share-based compensation of \$1,590,108; and
- increase in stream impairment of \$168,750.

Other income (expenses)

Other expenses for the first half was \$2,353,720, up from \$114,380 in the comparable quarter. The increase in other expenses was

primarily related to the following:

- reverse take-over acquisition costs during the first half of \$1,771,672 vs. \$nil in comparable period;
- unrealized and realized loss on investments of \$452,471 for the 1H2020 vs. \$553,182 in the comparable period;
- decrease in other income of \$290,358; and
- increase in other expenses of \$278,021.

A summary of the activity is as follows:

- the Company completed the reverse take-over transaction. Included in the total costs for the first half, is a non-cash charge of \$1,251,530, representing the excess of the fair value of the consideration paid over the identifiable assets acquired:
- decrease in other income was mainly a result of i) the strengthening of the C\$ to the US\$ during the first half, which resulted
 in a significant gain on foreign exchanged related to the Company's cash on hand that is held in C\$ vs. the comparable period,
 which included a gain on fair value changes in embedded derivatives of \$272,198, break fee income of \$142,320 and service
 and interest income of \$143,886; and
- increase in other expenses is mainly a non-cash charge related to derivative liabilities.

Liquidity and Capital Resources

The Company's working capital and liquidity position at June 30, 2020 comprised current assets of \$6,509,685, including cash of \$6,315,495. Against current liabilities of \$1,296,698, this resulted in net working capital of \$5,212,987. This compares to current assets of \$913,476 and net working capital deficiency of \$453,529 at December 31, 2019.

Cash Flows Used in Operations

Cash flow used in operations in Q2 2020 was \$347,114 vs. \$281,820 in Q2 2019. The increase in cash flow used in operations during the period is mainly a result in an increase in cash operating expenditures, as the Company continues to grow its business.

Cash flow used in operations in 1H2020 was \$639,274 vs. \$456,721 in 1H2019. The increase in cash flow used in operations during the period is mainly a result in an increase in cash operating expenditures, as the Company continues to grow its business.

Cash flows From (Used in) Investing Activities

Cash flows used for investing in Q2 2020 was \$2,393,823 vs. \$306,171 earned in Q2 2019. In Q2 2020, the expenditures were on for the acquisitions of royalties. In Q2 2019, the cash flows earned was from the sale of investments.

Cash flows used for investing in 1H2020 was \$2,015,818 vs. \$125,171 earned in 1H2019. In 1H2020, the expenditures were for the acquisitions of royalties net of \$405,798 earned from the sale of investments. In Q2 2019, the cash flows earned was from the sale of investments of \$306,171 net of \$181,000 spent to acquire royalties.

Cash flows From Financing Activities

Cash flows from financing activities for Q2 2020 was \$8,839,752 vs. \$26,381 in Q2 2019. Cash flows for the period were comprised mainly of:

- Financing gross proceeds of \$9,749,918 net of \$272,915 of share issue costs;
- Shareholder repayment of \$695,500; and
- Stock option and warrant exercises for gross proceeds of \$72,582.

Cash flows from financing activities for 1H2020 was \$8,940,272 vs. \$27,762 in 1H2019. Cash flows for the period were comprised mainly of:

- Financing gross proceeds of \$9,749,918 net of \$272,915 of share issue costs;
- Shareholder advances of \$100,000 and repayment of \$695,500; and
- Stock option and warrant exercises for gross proceeds of \$72,582.

With respect to the interim investment of excess working capital, the Company holds only cash, and it does not hold debt instruments issued by other corporations, nor does it hold any material equities or other investments of any kind, other than as discussed above regarding BK Gold.

Based on its current expectations, Vox will require additional capital to support its operations, growth, and fulfillment of its business plan objectives. Management believes that it will be able to access additional capital as required to continue to execute its planned expenditures. However, there can be no assurance that the capital will be available as necessary to meet continuing expenditures, or if the capital is available, that it will be on terms acceptable to the Company. Therefore, there can be no assurance that the Company will

be able to obtain sufficient financing to meet future needs. Any inability to secure such additional financing on appropriate terms could have a materially adverse impact on the business, financial condition, and operating results of Vox. In addition, the incurrence of debt would create additional financial leverage and therefore an increase in the financial risk of Vox's operations. The issuance of additional equity securities would be dilutive to the ownership of current equity holders.

Off-Balance Sheet Arrangements

The Company does not utilize off-balance sheet arrangements.

Commitments and Contingencies

As at June 30, 2020, the Company did not have any right-of-use assets or lease liabilities.

The Company is committed to minimum annual lease payments for its premise, which renews on a quarterly basis and certain consulting agreements, as follows:

	July 1, 2020 To June 30, 2021
	\$
Operating leases	12,980
Consulting agreements	182,852
	195,832

The Company is party to certain management contracts. These contracts require that additional payments up to \$995,000 be made upon the occurrence of a change in control and \$520,000 upon the occurrence of employee terminations. As a triggering event has not taken place, the contingent payments have not been reflected in the unaudited condensed interim consolidated financial statements.

On January 19, 2019, the Company purchased a 2.5% gross sale royalty over the Graphmada Property in Madagascar, from Tectonic, an arm's length corporation, for total consideration of C\$450,000, representing, C\$200,000 in a cash performance payment and a C\$250,000 (\$188,437) convertible note. The cash performance milestone payment will only be paid once the Company receives a certain amount of royalty payments from the owner of the Graphmada Property. The recognition of the cash performance payment will be recorded at the time the event is triggered.

On April 21, 2020, SilverStream entered into a royalty sale and purchase agreement with Vox Australia and Vonex, pursuant to which Vox Australia agreed to purchase from Vonex a certain royalty for an aggregate purchase price of A\$2,500,000, payable in cash at certain intervals. The first installment of A\$1,750,000 (\$1,122,573) was paid on May 15, 2020. The remaining installments are performance based milestones. The recognition of the cash performance payment will be recorded at the time the event is triggered.

On June 16, 2020, the Company entered into a royalty sale and purchase agreement with Vox Australia and Strategic Energy Resources Limited ("Strategic"), pursuant to which Vox Australia will purchase from Strategic a royalty for an aggregate purchase price of A\$500,000 (the "Strategic Purchase Price"). The Strategic Purchase Price will be satisfied by: (i) the payment by Vox Australia to Strategic of an amount in immediately available funds equal to A\$80,000; (ii) the issuance by the Company to Strategic of A\$200,000 of common shares upon all conditions of the royalties sale and purchase agreement being satisfied. A further payment or issuance by the Company, at the Company's elected option, to Strategic of A\$220,000 is payable on the date that commercial production for the royalty project is achieved.

On June 16, 2020, SilverStream entered into a royalty sale and purchase agreement with Vox Australia and STEMify Limited ("STEMify"), pursuant to which Vox Australia would purchase from STEMify a royalty for an aggregate purchase price of \$80,000 (the "STEMify Purchase Price"). The STEMify Purchase Price would be satisfied by: (i) the payment by Vox Australia to STEMify of an amount in immediately available funds equal to \$50,000; and (ii) the issuance by the Company to STEMify of \$30,000 of common shares upon all conditions of the royalties sale and purchase agreement being satisfied. The STEMify royalty purchase was subject to consent being obtained to the change of royalty ownership from the Operator. The consent was not received from the Operator and the STEMify royalty purchase was cancelled. Subsequent to withholding consent, the Operator bought back the royalty from STEMify for A\$110,000 cash.

Related Party Transactions

Related parties include the Board of Directors and Management, close family and enterprises that are controlled by these individuals, as well as certain persons performing similar functions. Other than indicated below, the Company entered into no related party transaction during the three and six months ended June 30, 2020 and 2019.

Key management personnel compensation

The remuneration of directors and other members of key management personnel during the three and six months ended June 30, 2020 and 2019 were as follows:

	Three months ended June 30, 2020	Three months ended June 30, 2019	Six months ended June 30, 2020	Six months ended June 30, 2019
	\$	\$	\$	\$
Short-term employee benefits	532,685	205,250	688,959	285,500
Share-based compensation	1,360,670	-	1,360,670	-
	1,893,355	205,250	2,049,629	285,500

During the year ended December 31, 2019, the Company entered into a shareholder loan agreement. The loan bore interest at 6% per annum, secured against all the assets of the Company, including certain shares of Titan Minerals, and was repayable in full on or before March 30, 2020, or within 7 days of the shareholder providing the Company with written notice of demand.

On April 29, 2020, the Company signed an amendment to the shareholder loan agreement, whereby, the Company shall repay the amounts due to shareholder, together with all outstanding and unpaid interest accrued, immediately following the release of proceeds from the Financing.

The changes to the due to shareholder balance are as follows:

	June 30, 2020	December 31, 2019
	\$	\$
Balance, beginning of period	594,980	-
Proceeds received	100,520	614,980
Repayments	(695,500)	(20,000)
Polones and of pariod		E04.090
Balance, end of period	-	594,980

Changes in Accounting Policies

The Company has adopted the following new standards, along with any consequential amendments, effective January 1, 2020. These changes were made in accordance with the applicable transitional provisions. There was no impact to the financial statements upon adoption.

IAS 1 – Presentation of Financial Statements ("IAS 1") and IAS 8 – Accounting Policies, Changes in Accounting Estimates and Errors ("IAS 8")

IAS 1 and IAS8 were amended in October 2018 to refine the definition of materiality and clarify its characteristics. The revised definition focuses on the idea that information is material if omitting, misstating or obscuring it could reasonably be expected to influence decisions that the primary users of general-purpose financial statements make on the basis of those financial statements.

New Accounting Policies

Basis of consolidation

The unaudited condensed interim consolidated financial statements incorporate the accounts of Vox Royalty Corp., and its two wholly owned subsidiaries, SilverStream SEZC and Vox Royalty Australia Pty Ltd.

Subsidiaries consist of entities over which the Company is exposed to, or has rights to, variable returns as well as the ability to affect those returns through the power to direct the relevant activities of the entity. Subsidiaries are fully consolidated from the date control is transferred to the Company and are-deconsolidated from the date control ceases. The consolidated financial statements include all the assets, liabilities, revenues, expenses and cash flows of the Company and its subsidiaries after eliminating inter-entity balances and transactions.

Intangible assets

Intangible assets, consisting of a database, is measured on initial recognition at cost, which comprises its purchase price plus any directly attributable costs of preparing the asset for its intended use. Following initial recognition, intangible assets are carried at cost less any accumulated amortization and accumulated impairment losses.

Amortization is provided on a straight-line basis over 20 years.

The asset's residual values, useful lives and methods of amortization are reviewed at each reporting period and adjusted prospectively, if appropriate.

Outstanding Share Data

The authorized share capital of the Company is C\$50,000 divided into 500,000,000 shares of a par value of C\$0.0001 each. The holders of all ordinary shares are entitled to share equally in dividends declared by the Board of Directors. In the event of a winding-up or dissolution of the Company, the ordinary shareholders share equally and ratably in the assets of the Company, after payment of all debts and liabilities of the Company and after liquidation of any issued and outstanding preferred shares. The Memorandum and Articles of Association ("the Articles") provide that the holders of ordinary shares generally are entitled to one vote per share.

As at June 30, 2020, the issued and outstanding securities were as follows:

- 32,142,569 common shares;
- 308,810 common share purchase warrants with an average exercise price of C\$2.80;
- 2,289,667 common share purchase warrants, with a call option feature, with an average exercise price of C\$4.50;
- 19,275 stock options with an average exercise price of C\$2.68;
- 2,202,799 restricted share units; and
- 642,851 performance share units.

As of the date of this MD&A, the issued and outstanding securities were as follows:

- 32,232,275 common shares;
- 308,810 common share purchase warrants with an average exercise price of C\$2.80;
- 2,289,667 common share purchase warrants, with a call option feature, with an average exercise price of C\$4.50;
- 19,275 stock options with an average exercise price of C\$2.68;
- 2,202,799 restricted share units; and
- 644,646 performance share units.

Financial instruments

The Company's risk exposures and the impact on the financial instruments are summarized below. There have been no material changes to the risks, objectives, policies and procedures during the six months ended June 30, 2020 and the year ended December 31, 2019.

Credit risk

Credit risk is the risk of financial loss to the Company if a customer or counterparty to a financial instrument fails to meet its contractual obligations, and arises principally from the Company's trade accounts receivable.

The Company's credit risk is primarily attributable to cash and amounts receivables. The Company monitors the credit risk and credit standing of its creditors on a regular basis. As at June 30, 2020 and December 31, 2019, amounts receivables were 100% collectible, other than as disclosed in Note 5 of the unaudited condensed interim consolidated financial statements regarding the allowance recorded.

Cash is generally invested in cash accounts or short-term interest-bearing securities issued by the chartered banks. At June 30, 2020, the Company had \$nil (December 31, 2019 - \$nil) invested in term deposits. Management believes the risk of loss associated with these assets to be remote.

Management believes that the credit risk concentration with respect to financial instruments included in assets has been reduced to the extent presently practicable.

Liquidity risk

Liquidity risk is the risk that the Company will encounter difficulty in meeting the obligations associated with its financial liabilities that are settled by delivering cash or another financial asset. The Company's approach to managing liquidity is to ensure, as far as possible, that it will always have sufficient liquidity to meet its liabilities when due, under both normal and stressed conditions, without incurring unacceptable losses or risking damage to the Company's reputation.

The Company endeavors to have sufficient cash on demand to meet expected operational expenses, including the servicing of financial obligations; this excludes the potential impact of extreme circumstances that cannot be reasonably predicted.

At June 30, 2020, the Company has a cash balance of \$6,315,495 (December 31, 2019 - \$30,315) to settle current liabilities of \$1,296,698 (December 31, 2019 - \$1,367,005). All of the Company's financial liabilities generally have contractual maturities of less than 30 days and are subject to normal trade terms, except for convertible notes and derivative liabilities.

In addition to the commitments disclosed above, the Company is obligated to the following contractual maturities of undiscounted cash flows as at June 30, 2020:

	Carrying amount	Contractual cash flows	July 1, 2020 to June 30, 2021
Accounts payable and accrued liabilities	\$ 1,296,698	\$ 1,296,698	\$ 1,296,698
Total	1,296,698	1,296,698	1,296,698

Currency risk

Foreign currency risk is the risk that the fair value or future cash flows of a financial instrument will fluctuate because of changes in foreign exchange rates. The Company is subject to foreign exchange risk related to investments held in Australian dollars, with an estimated fair value of A\$1,474,000 (\$1,012,270), cash in Canadian dollars, with a value of C\$8,473,885 (\$6,217,996) and derivative liabilities held in Canadian dollars, with an estimated fair value of C\$2,829,065 (\$2,075,921). The Company is therefore subject to gains and losses due to fluctuations in the related currency relative to the US dollar. As at June 30, 2020, a 10% change in the Australian and Canadian dollar, would have an impact of \$101,000, \$622,000 and \$207,000, on the investments, cash and derivative liabilities, respectively, impact on the statement of loss and comprehensive loss.

Interest rate risk

The Company has cash balances with rates that fluctuate with the prevailing market rate. The Company's current policy is to invest excess cash in cash accounts or short-term interest-bearing securities issued by chartered banks. The Company periodically monitors the investments it makes and is satisfied with the credit ratings of its banks. The Company does not use any derivative instrument to reduce its exposure to interest rate risk.

Commodity and share price risk

The Company's royalty streams are subject to fluctuations from changes in market prices of the underlying commodities. The market prices of base metals are the primary drivers of the Company's profitability and ability to generate free cash flow. All of the Company's future revenue is not hedged in order to provide shareholders with full exposure to changes in the market prices of these commodities. The Company is also subject to share price fluctuations related to investments held. As at June 30, 2020, a 10% change in the share price of investments, would have a \$101,000 impact on the statement of loss and comprehensive loss.

The Company's financial results may be significantly affected by a decline in the price of base metals. The price of base metals can fluctuate widely, and is affected by numerous factors beyond the Company's control.

The Company addresses this risk through the contract terms of its streaming agreements, typically having a commodity purchase price that is the lesser of a fixed amount and 80% of the then prevailing market price. This ensures a positive margin on all commodity transactions.

Fair value of financial instruments

The carrying amounts for cash and accounts payable and accrued liabilities on the unaudited condensed interim consolidated statements of financial position approximate fair value because of the limited term of these instruments.

The fair value of derivative liabilities were estimated based on the assumptions disclosed in Notes 10 and 15 of the unaudited condensed interim consolidated financial statements.

The Company classifies fair value measurements using a fair value hierarchy that reflects the significance of the inputs used in making the measurements. The fair value hierarchy has the following levels:

- Level 1 Quoted prices (unadjusted) in active markets for identical assets or liabilities;
- Level 2 Inputs other than quoted prices include din Level 1 that are observable for the asset or liability, either directly (i.e. as prices) or indirectly (i.e. derived from prices): and
- Level 3 Inputs for the asset or liability that are not based on observable market data (unobservable inputs).

As at June 30, 2020 and December 31, 2019, the Company does not have any financial instruments measured at fair value after initial recognition, except for investments, which are calculated using Level 1 and 2 inputs, and derivative liabilities, which are calculated using Level 3 inputs.

The following table provides information about financial assets and liabilities measured at fair value in the unaudited condensed interim consolidated financial statements of financial position and categorized by level according to the significance of the inputs used in making the measurements.

As at June 30, 2020:

	Level 1	Level 2	Level 3	Total
	\$	\$	\$	\$
Investments	-	1,012,270	-	1,012,270
Derivative liabilities	-	-	(1,074,413)	(1,074,413)
	_	1,012,270	(1,074,413)	(62,144)

As at December 31, 2019:

	Level 1	Level 2	Level 3	Total
	\$	\$	\$	\$
Investments	819,495	1,035,097	-	1,854,592
Derivative liabilities	-	-	(61,697)	(61,697)
	819,495	1,035,097	(61,697)	1,792,895

Level 2 Hierarchy

During the six months ended June 30, 2020, private investments of AUD\$6,000 (\$5,232) were disposed and there were no transfers between levels. During the year ended December 31, 2019, there were no transfers between levels.

	Six months ended June 30, 2020	Twelve months ended December 31, 2019
	\$	\$
Balance, beginning of period	1,035,097	1,056,000
Disposal at cost – shares	(4,598)	(13,290)
Realized loss on investments	(634)	(2,038)
Unrealized loss on investment	(17,595)	(5,575)
	1,012,270	1,035,097

Level 3 Hierarchy

The following table presents the changes in fair value measurements of financial instruments classified as Level 3 as at June 30, 2020 and December 31, 2019. These financial instruments are measured at fair value utilizing non-observable market inputs. The gains and losses are recognized in the statements of loss and comprehensive loss.

	Six months ended June 30, 2020	Twelve months ended December 31, 2019
	\$	\$
Balance, beginning of period	61,697	305,514
Issuance of Financing warrants	650,012	-
Change in valuation of Financing warrants	324,457	-
Share-based compensation expense on PSUs	99,944	-
Change in valuation related to convertible notes	(16,647)	(4,010)
Conversion of convertible notes	(45,050)	(13,807)
Change in valuation of promissory notes warrants	<u> </u>	(226,000)
	1,074,413	61,697

Capital management

The capital structure of the Company consists of equity. The equity is attributable to shareholders and includes share capital, additional paid-in capital and equity reserves. The Company manages its capital structure and makes adjustments to it, based on the funds available to the Company, in order to support its operations, general and administrative expenses, working capital and overall capital expenditures. The Board of Directors does not establish quantitative return on capital criteria for management, but rather relies on the expertise of the Company's management to sustain future development of the business.

The Company's objectives when managing capital are to safeguard its ability to continue as a going concern, so that it can provide returns for shareholders and benefits for other stakeholders. The Company's strategy remained unchanged for the six months ended June 30, 2020 and the year ended December 31, 2019.

The Company manages the capital structure and makes adjustments to it in response to changes in economic conditions and the risk characteristics of the underlying assets. In order to maintain or adjust the capital structure, the Company may issue new shares, or issue or pay down debt, or acquire or dispose of assets.

The Company is not subject to externally imposed capital requirements.

Risks and Uncertainties

Dependence on third party operators

The Company is not and will not be directly involved in the exploration, development and production of minerals from, or the continued operation of, the mineral projects underlying the royalties or streams that are or may be held by the Company. The exploration, development and operation of such properties is determined and carried out by third party owners and operators thereof and any revenue that may be derived from the Company's asset portfolio will be based on production by such owners and operators. Third party owners and operators will generally have the power to determine the manner in which the properties are exploited, including decisions regarding feasibility, exploration and development of such properties or decisions to commence, continue or reduce, or suspend or discontinue production from a property. The interests of third party owners and operators and those of the Company may not always be aligned. As an example, it will usually be in the interest of the Company to advance development and production on properties as rapidly as possible, in order to maximize near-term cash flow, while third party owners and operators may take a more cautious approach to development, as they are exposed to risk on the cost of exploration, development and operations. Likewise, it may be in the interest of owners and operators to invest in the development of, and emphasize production from, projects or areas of a project that are not subject to royalties, streams or similar interests that are or may be held by the Company. The inability of the Company to control or influence the exploration, development or operations for the properties in which the Company holds or may hold royalties or streams may have a material adverse effect on the Company's business, results of operations and financial condition. In addition, the owners or operators may take action contrary to the Company 's policies or objectives; be unable or unwilling to fulfill their obligations under their agreements with the Company; or experience financial, operational or other difficulties, including insolvency, which could limit the owner or operator's ability to advance such properties or perform its obligations under arrangements with the Company.

The Company may not be entitled to any compensation if the properties in which it holds or may hold royalties or streams discontinue exploration, development or operations on a temporary or permanent basis.

The owners or operators of the projects in which the Company holds an interest may, from time to time, announce transactions, including the sale or transfer of the projects or of the operator itself, over which the Company has little or no control. If such transactions are completed, it may result in a new operator, which may or may not explore, develop or operate the project in a similar manner to the current operator, which may have a material adverse effect on the Company 's business, results of operations and financial condition. The effect of any such transaction on the Company may be difficult or impossible to predict.

Royalties, streams and similar interests may not be honoured by operators of a project

Royalties and streams are typically contractually based. Parties to contracts do not always honour contractual terms and contracts themselves may be subject to interpretation or technical defects.

Non-performance by the Company's counterparties may occur if such counterparties find themselves unable to honor their contractual commitments due to financial distress or other reasons. In such circumstances, the Company may not be able to secure similar agreements on as competitive terms or at all. No assurance can be given that the Company's financial results will not be adversely affected by the failure of a counterparty or counterparties to fulfil their contractual obligations in the future. Such failure could have a material adverse effect on the Company's business, results of operations and financial condition.

To the extent grantors of royalties or streams that are or may be held by the Company do not abide by their contractual obligations, the Company may be forced to take legal action to enforce its contractual rights. Such litigation may be time consuming and costly and, as with all litigation, no guarantee of success can be made. Should any such decision be determined adversely to the Company, it may have a material adverse effect on the Company 's business, results of operations and financial condition.

Limited or no access to data or the operations underlying its interests

The Company is not, and will not be, the owner or operator of any of the properties underlying its current or future royalties or streams and has no input in the exploration, development or operation of such properties. Consequently, the Company has limited or no access to related exploration, development or operational data or to the properties themselves. This could affect the Company's ability to assess the value of a royalty or similar interest. This could also result in delays in cash flow from that anticipated by the Company, based on the stage of development of the properties underlying its royalties and similar interests. The Company's entitlement to payments in relation to such interests may be calculated by the royalty payors in a manner different from the Company's projections and the Company may not have rights of audit with respect to such interests. In addition, some royalties, streams or similar interests may be subject to confidentiality arrangements that govern the disclosure of information with regard to such interests and, as a result, the Company may not be in a position to publicly disclose related non-public information. The limited access to data and disclosure regarding the exploration, development and production of minerals from, or the continued operation of, the properties in which the Company has an interest may restrict the Company's ability to assess value, which may have a material adverse effect on the Company's business, results of operations and financial condition. The Company attempts to mitigate this risk by leveraging the proprietary database of Mineral Royalties Online ("MRO"), which was recently acquired by Vox. MRO was a specialist royalty advisory firm with extensive experience in royalty due diligence, sale processes and principal investment. The MRO team have collectively been involved in over \$1 billion of royalty transactions across hundreds of royalty agreements over the past 20 years and have historically held senior exploration and commercial roles at major mining companies and financial institutions. In addition, the Company also plans to cultivate close working relationships with carefully selected owners, operators and counterparties in order to encourage information sharing to supplement the historical data and expert analyses provided by the management team formerly with MRO.

Risks faced by owners and operators

To the extent that they relate to the exploration, development and production of minerals from, or the continued operation of, the properties in which the Company holds or may hold royalties, streams or similar interests, the Company will be subject to the risk factors applicable to the owners and operators of such mines or projects.

Mineral exploration, development and production generally involves a high degree of risk. Such operations are subject to all of the hazards and risks normally encountered in the exploration, development and production of metals, including weather related events, unusual and unexpected geology formations, seismic activity, environmental hazards and the discharge of toxic chemicals, explosions and other conditions involved in the drilling, blasting and removal of material, any of which could result in damage to, or destruction of, mines and other producing facilities, damage to property, injury or loss of life, environmental damage, work stoppages, delays in exploration, development and production, increased production costs and possible legal liability. Any of these hazards and risks and other acts of God could shut down such activities temporarily or permanently. Mineral exploration, development and production is subject to hazards such as equipment failure or failure of retaining dams around tailings disposal areas, which may result in environmental pollution and consequent liability for the owners or operators thereof. The exploration for, and development, mining and processing of, mineral deposits involves significant risks that even a combination of careful evaluation, experience and knowledge may not eliminate.

The Company currently has royalty interests in various exploration-stage projects. While the discovery of mineral deposits may result in substantial rewards, few properties that are explored are ultimately developed into producing mines. Major expenditures may be required to locate and establish mineral reserves, to develop metallurgical processes and to construct mining and processing facilities at a particular site. It is impossible to ensure that exploration or development programs planned by the owners or operators of the properties underlying royalties or streams that are or may be held by the Company will result in profitable commercial mining operations. Whether a mineral deposit will be commercially viable depends on a number of factors, including cash costs associated with extraction and processing; the particular attributes of the deposit, such as size, grade and proximity to infrastructure; mineral prices, which are highly cyclical; government regulations, including regulations relating to prices, taxes, royalties, land tenure, land use, importing and exporting of minerals and environmental protection; and political stability. The exact effect of these factors cannot be accurately predicted but the combination of these factors may result in one or more of the properties underlying the Company's current or future interests not receiving an adequate return on invested capital. Accordingly, there can be no assurance the properties underlying the Company's interests will be brought into a state of commercial production.

Dependence on future payments from owners and operators

The Company will be dependent to a large extent on the financial viability and operational effectiveness of owners and operators of the properties underlying the royalties or streams that are or may be held by the Company. Payments from production generally flow through the operator and there is a risk of delay and additional expense in receiving such revenues. Payments may be delayed by restrictions imposed by lenders, delays in the sale or delivery of products, recovery by the operators of expenses, the establishment by the operators of mineral reserves for such expenses or the bankruptcy, insolvency or other adverse financial condition of the operator. The Company's rights to payment under royalties and similar interests must, in most cases, be enforced by contract without the protection of a security interest over property that the Company could readily liquidate. This inhibits the Company's ability to collect outstanding royalties in the event of a default. In the event of a bankruptcy, insolvency or other arrangement of an operator or owner, the Company will be treated like any other unsecured creditor, and therefore have a limited prospect for full recovery of royalty or similar revenue.

Security over underlying assets

There is no guarantee that the Company will be able to effectively enforce any guarantees, indemnities or other security interests it may have. Should a bankruptcy or other similar event occur that precludes a counterparty from performing its obligations under an agreement with the Company, the Company would have to enforce its security interest. In the event that the counterparty has insufficient assets to pay its liabilities, it is possible that other liabilities will be satisfied prior to the liabilities owed to the Company. In addition, bankruptcy or other similar proceedings are often a complex and lengthy process, the outcome of which may be uncertain and could result in a material adverse effect on the Company.

In addition, because the counterparty may be owned and operated by foreign affiliates, the Company's security interests may be subject to enforcement and insolvency laws of foreign jurisdictions that vary significantly, and the Company's security interests may not be enforceable as anticipated. Further, there can be no assurance that any judgments obtained in any local court will be enforceable in those jurisdictions. If the Company is unable to enforce its security interests, there may be a material adverse effect on the Company.

Unknown defects and impairments

A defect in any business arrangement may arise to defeat or impair the claim of the Company to such transaction, which may have a material adverse effect on the Company. It is possible that material changes could occur that may adversely affect management's estimate of the recoverable amount for any agreement the Company enters into. Impairment estimates, based on applicable key assumptions and sensitivity analysis, will be based on management's best knowledge of the amounts, events or actions at such time, and the actual future outcomes may differ from any estimates that are provided by the Company. Any impairment charges on the Company's carrying value of business arrangements could have a material adverse effect on the Company.

Commodities price risk

The revenue derived by the Company from its asset portfolio will be significantly affected by changes in the market price of the minerals underlying each of its royalty and streaming assets. Mineral prices fluctuate on a daily basis and are affected by numerous factors beyond the control of the Company, including levels of supply and demand or industrial development levels. While the Company plans to mitigate this risk by diversifying the underlying commodities in its portfolio of royalties and streams, macro-level factors such as inflation and the level of interest rates, the strength of the U.S. dollar and geopolitical events in significant mining countries will impact mining and minerals industries overall. Such external economic factors are, in turn, influenced by changes in international investment patterns, monetary systems and political developments. Each of the minerals underlying the future portfolio of the Company is a commodity, and is by its nature subject to wide price fluctuations and future material price declines could result in a decrease in revenue or, in the case of severe declines that cause a suspension or termination of production by relevant operators, a complete cessation of revenue from royalties, streams or similar interests that the Company may hold. Any such price decline may have a material adverse effect on the Company's business, results of operations and financial condition.

Acquisition strategy

As part of the Company's business strategy, it will seek to purchase a diversity of royalties, streams or similar interests from third party mining companies and others. In pursuit of such opportunities, the Company may fail to select appropriate acquisition targets or negotiate acceptable arrangements, including arrangements to finance acquisitions. The Company cannot ensure that it can complete any acquisition, transaction or business arrangement that it pursues, or is pursuing, on favourable terms or at all, or that any acquisition, transaction or business arrangement completed will ultimately benefit the Company. The Company will seek to mitigate this risk by utilizing the MRO database.

Risks related to mineral reserves and resources

The mineral reserves and resources on properties underlying the royalties, streams or similar interests that may or will be held by the Company are estimates only, and no assurance can be given that the estimated reserves and resources are accurate or that the indicated level of minerals will be produced. Such estimates are, in large part, based on interpretations of geological data obtained from drill holes and other sampling techniques. Actual mineralization or formations may be different from those predicted by the owners or operators of the properties. Further, it may take many years from the initial phase of drilling before production is possible and, during that time, the economic feasibility of exploiting a discovery may change. Market price fluctuations of commodities, as well as increased production and capital costs or reduced recovery rates, may render the proven and probable reserves on properties underlying the royalties, streams or similar interests that are or may be held by the Company unprofitable to develop at a particular site or sites for periods of time or may render reserves containing relatively lower grade mineralization uneconomic. Moreover, short-term operating factors relating to the reserves, such as the need for the orderly development of ore bodies or the processing of new or different ore grades, may cause reserves to be reduced or not extracted. Estimated reserves may have to be recalculated based on actual production experience. The economic viability of a mineral deposit may also be impacted by other attributes of a particular deposit, such as size, grade and proximity to infrastructure; by governmental regulations and policy relating to price, taxes, royalties, land tenure, land use permitting, the import and export of minerals and environmental protection; and by political and economic stability.

Resource estimates in particular must be considered with caution. Resource estimates for properties that have not commenced production are based, in many instances, on limited and widely spaced drill holes or other limited information, which is not necessarily

indicative of the conditions between and around drill holes. Such resource estimates may require revision as more drilling or other exploration information becomes available or as actual production experience is gained. Further, resources may not have demonstrated economic viability and may never be extracted by the operator of a property. It should not be assumed that any part or all of the mineral resources on properties underlying the royalties, streams or similar interests that are or may be held by the Company constitute or will be converted into reserves. Any of the foregoing factors may require operators to reduce their reserves and resources, which may have a material adverse effect on the Company's business, results of operations and financial condition.

Costs may influence return to Company

Net profit royalties and similar interests allow the operator to account for the effect of prevailing cost pressures on the project before calculating a royalty. These cost pressures typically include costs of labour, equipment, electricity, environmental compliance, and numerous other capital, operating and production inputs. Such costs will fluctuate in ways the Company will not be able to predict, will be beyond the control of Company and can have a dramatic effect on the revenue payable on these royalties and similar interests. Any increase in the costs incurred by operators on applicable properties will likely result in a decline in the royalty revenue received by the Company. This, in turn, will affect overall revenue generated by the Company, which may have a material adverse effect on its business, results of operations and financial condition.

Compliance with laws

The Company's, owners' and operators' operations will be subject to various laws, regulations and guidelines. The Company will endeavour to and cause its counterparties to comply with all relevant laws, regulations and guidelines. However, there is a risk that the Company's and its counterparties' interpretation of laws, regulations and guidelines, including applicable stock exchange rules and regulations, may differ from those of others, and the Company's and its counterparties' operations may not be in compliance with such laws, regulations and guidelines. In addition, achievement of the Company's business objectives is contingent, in part, upon compliance with regulatory requirements enacted by governmental authorities and, where necessary, obtaining regulatory approvals. The impact of regulatory compliance regimes, any delays in obtaining, or failure to obtain regulatory approvals required by the Company or its counterparties may significantly delay or impact the development of the Company's business and operations, and could have a material adverse effect on the business, results of operations and financial condition of the Company. Any potential non-compliance could cause the business, financial condition and results of the operations of the Company to be adversely affected. Further, any amendment to the applicable rules and regulations governing the activities of the Company and its counterparties may cause adverse effects to the Company's operations.

The introduction of new tax laws, regulations or rules, or changes to, or differing interpretation of, or application of, existing tax laws, regulations or rules in any of the countries in which the Company may operate could result in an increase in the Company's taxes, or other governmental charges, duties or impositions. No assurance can be given that new tax laws, regulations or rules will not be enacted or that existing tax laws, regulations or rules will not be changed, interpreted or applied in a manner which could result in the Company's profits being subject to additional taxation or which could otherwise have a material adverse effect on the Company.

Due to the complexity and nature of the Company's operations, various tax matters may be outstanding from time to time. If the Company is unable to resolve any of these matters favourably, there may be a material adverse effect on the Company.

Anti-bribery and anti-corruption laws

The Company will be subject to anti-bribery and anti-corruption laws, including the Corruption of Foreign Public Officials Act (Canada) and the Foreign Corruption Practices Act (United States). Failure to comply with these laws could subject the Company to, among other things, reputational damage, civil or criminal penalties, other remedial measures and legal expenses, which may have a material adverse effect on the Company's business, results of operations and financial condition. It may not be possible for the Company to ensure compliance with anti-bribery and anti-corruption laws in every jurisdiction in which its employees, agents or sub-contractors are located or may be located in the future.

In recent years, there has been a general increase in both the frequency of enforcement and the severity of penalties under anti-bribery and anti-corruption laws, resulting in greater scrutiny and punishment of companies convicted of violating such laws. Furthermore, a company may be found liable for violations by not only its employees, but also by its contractors and third-party agents. If the Company is the subject of an enforcement action or is otherwise in violation of such laws, it may result in significant penalties, fines and/or sanctions imposed on the Company, which may have a material adverse effect on the Company's business, results of operations and financial condition.

Rights of third parties

Some royalty, stream and similar interests that are or may be held by the Company may be subject to buy-down right provisions, pursuant to which an operator may buy-back all or a portion of the stream or royalty; pre-emptive rights, pursuant to which parties have the right of first refusal or first offer with respect to a proposed sale or assignment of the stream or royalty; or claw back rights, pursuant to which the seller of a stream or royalty has the right to re-acquire the stream or royalty. The exercise of any such rights by the holders thereof may adversely affect the value of the applicable royalty, stream or similar interest of the Company.

Global financial conditions

Market events and conditions, including disruptions in international credit markets and other financial systems in China, Japan and Europe, along with political instability in the Middle East and Russia and falling currency prices expressed in U.S. dollars have resulted in commodity prices remaining volatile. These conditions have also caused a loss of confidence in global credit markets, excluding the United States, resulting in the collapse of, and government intervention in, major banks, financial institutions and insurers and creating a climate of greater volatility, tighter regulations, less liquidity, widening credit spreads, less price transparency, increased credit losses and tighter credit conditions. Notwithstanding various actions by governments, concerns about the general condition of capital markets, financial instruments, banks and investment banks, insurers and other financial institutions caused the broader credit markets to be volatile and interest rates to remain at historical lows. These events are illustrative of the effect that events beyond the Company's control may have on commodity prices, demand for minerals, availability of credit, investor confidence, and general financial market liquidity, all of which may adversely affect the Company's business. Global financial conditions have always been subject to volatility. Access to public financing has been negatively impacted by sovereign debt concerns in Europe and emerging markets, as well as concerns over global growth rates and conditions. These factors may impact the ability of the Company to obtain equity or debt financing in the future and, if obtained, on terms favourable to the Company. Increased levels of volatility and market turmoil can adversely impact the Company's operations and the value and price of the Company shares could be adversely affected.

Liquidity concerns and future financing requirements

The Company has a very limited source of operating revenue and may require additional financing in order to fund its business plan. The Company's ability to arrange such financing in the future will depend, in part, on prevailing capital market conditions, as well as its business success. There can be no assurance that the Company will be successful in any efforts to arrange additional financing on terms satisfactory to it, or at all. If additional financing is raised by the issuance of Company shares or securities exchangeable for or convertible into Company shares, control of the Company may change, and investors may suffer additional dilution. If adequate funds are not available, or are not available on acceptable terms, the Company may not be able to operate its business at its maximum potential, to expand, to take advantage of other opportunities, or to otherwise remain in business.

In the event that the Company is unable to secure necessary financing in the future, it may be forced to liquidate some or all of its assets, including its investments in other publicly traded issuers. In such event, there is no certainty that such sales would yield sufficient proceeds and such sales could have a material adverse effect on the Company's business, results of operations and financial condition.

Risks related to foreign jurisdictions and emerging markets

The majority of the properties on which Vox holds royalties or streams are located outside of Canada. The exploration, development and production of minerals from, or the continued operation of, these properties by their owners and operators are subject to the risks normally associated with conducting business in foreign countries. These risks include, depending on the country, nationalization and expropriation, social unrest and political instability, less developed legal and regulatory systems, uncertainties in perfecting mineral titles, trade barriers, exchange controls and material changes in taxation. These risks may, among other things, limit or disrupt the ownership, development or operation of properties, mines or projects in respect of which the royalties or streams that may be held by the Company, restrict the movement of funds, or result in the deprivation of contractual rights or the taking of property by nationalization or expropriation without fair compensation.

The Company's plan is to apply various methods, including utilizing the data it will have available from the MRO database, where practicable, to identify, assess and, where possible, mitigate these risks prior to entering into agreements to acquire royalties or streams. Such methods generally include conducting due diligence on the political, social, legal and regulatory systems and on the ownership, title and regulatory compliance of the properties subject to the royalties, streams or similar interests; engaging experienced local counsel and other advisors in the applicable jurisdiction; and negotiating where possible so that the applicable acquisition agreement contains appropriate protections, representations and/or warranties, in each case as the Company deems necessary or appropriate in the circumstances, all applied on a risk-adjusted basis. Notwithstanding all of the foregoing, there can be no assurance, however, that the Company will be able to identify or mitigate all risks relating to holding royalties, streams or similar interests in respect of properties, mines and projects located in foreign jurisdictions (including emerging markets), and the occurrence of any of the factors and uncertainties described above could have a material adverse effect on the Company's business, results of operations and financial condition.

Foreign currency risks

While the Company reports its financial results in United States dollars, the Company's investments are in other currencies and many of its royalty interests are denominated and payable in other currencies. Accordingly, the Company is exposed to foreign currency fluctuations. The Company does not currently enter into any derivative contracts to reduce this exposure.

Operating history

Vox has a limited business history. While members of Vox's management and the Vox Board have significant expertise within the natural resource and finance sectors, Vox itself has a limited history of operations in the royalty and streaming industry, and there can be no assurance that the business will be successful or profitable or the Company will be able to successfully execute its proposed business

model and growth strategy. If the Company is unable to execute its business model and growth strategy, it may have a material adverse effect on the Company's business, results of operations and financial condition.

Competition

There is potential that the Company and its counterparties will face competition from other companies, some of which can be expected to have longer operating histories and greater financial resources. The Company may be at a competitive disadvantage in acquiring additional interests, whether by way of royalty, stream or other form of investment, against these competitors. There can be no assurance that the Company will be able to compete successfully against other companies in acquiring additional royalties, streams or similar interests. In addition, the Company may be unable to acquire royalties, streams or similar interests at acceptable valuations, which may have a material adverse effect on the Company's business, results of operations and financial condition.

Key employee attraction and retention

The Company's success is highly dependent on the retention of key personnel who possess specialized expertise and are well versed in the natural resource and finance sectors. The availability of persons with the necessary skills to execute the Company's business strategy is very limited and competition for such persons is intense. As the Company's business activity grows, additional key financial and administrative personnel, as well as additional staff, may be required. Although the Company believes it will be successful in attracting, training and retaining qualified personnel, there can be no assurance of such success. If the Company is not successful in attracting, training and retaining qualified personnel, the efficiency of its operations may be affected.

Conflicts of interest

The Company may be subject to various potential conflicts of interest because of the fact that some of its officers, directors and consultants may be engaged in a range of business activities, including certain officers, directors and consultants that provide services to other companies involved in natural resources investment, exploration, development and production. The Company's executive officers, directors and consultants may devote time to their outside business interests, so long as such activities do not materially or adversely interfere with their duties to the Company. In some cases, the Company's executive officers, directors and consultants may have fiduciary obligations associated with these business interests that interfere with their ability to devote time to the Company's business and affairs and that could adversely affect the Company's operations. These business interests could require significant time and attention of the Company's executive officers, directors and consultants.

In addition, the Company may also become involved in other transactions which conflict with the interests of its directors, officers and consultants who may from time to time deal with persons, firms, institutions or corporations with which the Company may be dealing, or which may be seeking investments similar to those desired by it. The interests of these persons could conflict with those of the Company. In addition, from time to time, these persons may be competing with the Company for available investment opportunities. Conflicts of interest, if any, will be subject to the procedures and remedies provided under applicable laws. In particular, in the event that such a conflict of interest arises at a meeting of the Company's directors, a director who has such a conflict will abstain from voting for or against the approval of such participation or such terms. In accordance with applicable laws, the directors of the Company are required to act honestly, in good faith and in the best interests of the Company.

Litigation risks

The Company may become party to legal claims arising in the ordinary course of business. There can be no assurance that any such legal claims will not result in significant costs to the Company. In addition, potential litigation may arise on a property underlying the royalties or streams that are or may be held by the Company. As a royalty or stream holder, the Company will not generally have any influence on the litigation and will not generally have any access to data. Any such litigation that inhibits the exploration, development and production of minerals from, or the continued operation of, a property underlying the royalties or streams that are or may be held by the Company could have a material adverse effect on the Company's business, results of operations and financial condition.

Dividend policy

The declaration, timing, amount and payment of dividends are at the discretion of the Company Board and will depend upon the Company's future earnings, cash flows, acquisition capital requirements and financial condition, and other relevant factors. There can be no assurance that the Company will declare a dividend on a quarterly, annual or other basis.

Forward-Looking Information

Certain statements contained in this MD&A may be deemed "forward-looking statements" within the meaning of applicable Canadian and U.S. securities laws. All statements in this MD&A, other than statements of historical fact, that address future events, developments or performance that Vox expects to occur including management's expectations regarding Vox's growth, results of operations, estimated future revenues, carrying value of assets, requirements for additional capital, mineral reserve and mineral resource estimates, production estimates, production costs and revenue estimates, future demand for and prices of commodities, business prospects and opportunities and outlook on commodities and currency markets are forward-looking statements. Forward-looking statements are statements that are not historical facts and are generally, but not always, identified by the words "expects", "plans", "anticipates",

"believes", "intends", "estimates", "projects", "potential", "scheduled" and similar expressions or variations (including negative variations), or that events or conditions "will", "would", "may", "could" or "should" occur including, without limitation, the performance of the assets of Vox, the realization of the anticipated benefits deriving from Vox's investments and transactions, and Vox's ability to seize future opportunities. Although Vox believes the expectations expressed in such forward-looking statements are based on reasonable assumptions, such statements involve known and unknown risks, uncertainties and other factors, most of which are beyond the control of Vox, and are not guarantees of future performance and actual results may accordingly differ materially from those in forward-looking statements. Factors that could cause the actual results to differ materially from those in forward-looking statements include, without limitation: fluctuations in the prices of the commodities that drive royalties, streams, offtakes and investments held by Vox; fluctuations in the value of the U.S. dollar relative to the Australian dollar; regulatory changes by national and local governments, including permitting and licensing regimes and taxation policies; regulations and political or economic developments in any of the countries where properties in which Vox holds a royalty, stream or other interest are located or through which they are held; risks related to the operators of the properties in which Vox holds a royalty, stream or other interests; the unfavorable outcome of litigation relating to any of the properties in which Vox holds a royalty, stream or other interests; business opportunities that become available to, or are pursued by Vox; continued availability of capital and financing and general economic, market or business conditions; litigation; title, permit or license disputes related to interests on any of the properties in which Vox holds a royalty, stream or other interest; development, permitting, infrastructure, operating or technical difficulties on any of the properties in which Vox holds a royalty, stream or other interest; rate and timing of production differences from resource estimates or production forecasts by operators of properties in which Vox holds a royalty, stream or other interest; risks and hazards associated with the business of exploring, development and mining on any of the properties in which Vox holds a royalty, stream or other interest, including, but not limited to unusual or unexpected geological and metallurgical conditions, slope failures or cave-ins, flooding and other natural disasters or civil unrest or other uninsured risks, and the integration of acquired assets. The forward-looking statements contained in this MD&A are based upon assumptions management believes to be reasonable. including, without limitation: the ongoing operation of the properties in which Vox holds a royalty, stream or other interest by the owners or operators of such properties in a manner consistent with past practice; the accuracy of public statements and disclosures made by the owners or operators of such underlying properties; no material adverse change in the market price of the commodities that underlie the asset portfolio; no adverse development in respect of any significant property in which Vox holds a royalty, stream or other interest; the accuracy of publicly disclosed expectations for the development of underlying properties that are not yet in production; integration of acquired assets; and the absence of any other factors that could cause actions, events or results to differ from those anticipated. estimated or intended. Vox cautions that the foregoing list of risk and uncertainties is not exhaustive. Investors and others should carefully consider the above factors as well as the uncertainties they represent and the risk they entail. Vox believes that the assumptions reflected in those forward-looking statements are reasonable, but no assurance can be given that these expectations will prove to be correct and such forward-looking statements included in this MD&A should not be unduly relied upon. These statements speak only as of the date of this MD&A. Vox undertakes no obligation to publicly update or revise any forward-looking statements, whether as a result of new information, future events or otherwise, other than as required by applicable law.